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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at its August meeting
July 13, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Karen Nuland (Chair), Leslie Goller, John Libby, Daniel Henry, Robert Maldonado
Excused: Toni Alfred, Scott Wiley
Absent: Ingrid Montgomery, Natalie Alden
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Nuland called the meeting to order at 3:03 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the June 8, 2016 meeting were amended as requested by Ms. Goller to reflect her request for additional information and approved as amended.
Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor of Elections Office reported that 1253 poll workers have completed training and additional sessions are scheduled; it appears that all staffing targets will be met. Recruiting for additional workers continues in preparation for the November Presidential election. The ballot test deck for testing the voting machines has been sent to the printer. Equipment has been prepared and to a large extent staged for the August 30 election. The Logic and Accuracy (L&A) test will take place August 5th at 9 a.m. at the election operations center at Imeson. Mr. Libby said that predicting turnout for the August primary is difficult because of the nature of several of the races and the local sales tax extension referendum, but he guesses 30-35%. The November Presidential election may attract up to 90% turnout by some estimates. The four supervisors of election in Northeast Florida will shortly begin running joint public service announcements reminding voters of the two upcoming elections and encouraging the use of early voting sites. 
City Council recently approved several precinct changes and some minor boundary changes, some due to changes in the state senate lines due to redistricting. Revised voter registration cards are being mailed to all affected voters. SOE staff will also be stationed at all polling places that are being shifted to new locations to redirect any voters who arrive at the old location on election day. Ms. Goller asked Mr. Libby to contact the state Division of Elections to determine how quickly registrations are being processed and whether any registration backlog is developing. Mr. Libby said that to his knowledge the applications are being processed in a timely manner and the only potential hang-up he knows of is third-party registration drives that may not turn in the applications they receive in a very timely basis. In response to a question from Mr. Henry about precinct staffing based on past presidential election patterns, Mr. Libby explained his methodology for estimating turnout based on past voting patterns and the percentage of voters by precinct who typically utilize early voting and don’t come to the precinct on election day. The limiting factor is the number of EVIDs (electronic voter identification) machines available to be deployed. He stated that state law provides that any voter in line at their precinct at the 7:00 p.m. closing time will be allowed to vote, no matter how long it may take to accomplish the task. The usual 18 early voting sites will be in use for the August and November elections, open for 14 days prior to the election from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m., except for the SOE headquarters on Monroe Street which is open from 8:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. on weekdays and 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. on weekends. Eighteen requests have been received for on-site assisted voting at nursing homes and senior living facilities; those activities will be conducted between July 27 and August 12. 

EAP membership
Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan has two nominees to fill his two vacancies – Justin Porlach and Charles McWhite. Robert Maldonado was recently approved by the City Council and is attending his first meeting as an appointed member. Chairwoman Nuland has written a letter to Dr. Johnny Gaffney, the Mayor’s boards and commissions liaison, requesting reappointment to a third term. 
Congressional redistricting
Mr. Libby reported that Congresswoman Corinne Brown has withdrawn her legal challenge to the redrawing of her district so that matter should be at an end.
Public Comment

None
Old Business
John Libby distributed and the panel discussed a letter received from Supervisor of Elections Hogan responding to correspondence sent to Mr. Hogan following the panel’s June meeting. In response to the EAP’s request that the poll manager at Precinct 1405 be barred from future service because he tried to persuade a voter to change her party affiliation when she asked to change her address at the polling place, Mr. Hogan stated that the voter in question did not provide a specific name or title of the person who allegedly tried to influence her action, and a subsequent investigation with the precinct staff could not determine which or if an employee actually  committed the act.
 In response to the EAP’s suggestion that the Supervisor’s office develop a standardized cost list for use of election equipment and personnel when entities wish to contract for election services, Mr. Hogan stated that such a study is already underway but the issue is much broader than just unit cost for services and equipment. Consideration also needs to be given to the impact of additional contract use on the overall life of the equipment, the possibility of increased breakdowns during City elections given the additional use, the additional security risks posed by letting the equipment be used outside of normal City election facilities, and the impact on the availability of equipment and staff for their normal election duties. Mr. Hogan also noted that the general public may be confused about the SOE’s impartiality if they become aware that the office’s equipment and personnel are conducting elections for the political parties, labor unions, etc. No decisions will be made prior to the November presidential election.
In response to the EAP’s suggestion that all poll workers be called by their poll managers immediately prior to election day to ensure their attendance, Mr. Hogan responded that that is already standard practice and that Jacksonville’s poll worker absentee rate is much better than the national average. Attendance is stressed during training and extra workers are trained and standing by to fill gaps that appear on election day.
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, August 10th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:49 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 8.5.16  5:30 p.m.
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